A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 18, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Mickey Thompson, member and Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member 

OTHERS PRESENT: Police Chief Bailey, Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Fire Chief Juliot, Fire Marshal Koehler, David Hall, Jessica Campbell, Bryan Slade, Joe Ham, Tonya Fischer, Alicia Meredith, John Burger, Courtney Lewis, David Brewer, John Rosenbarger, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach
CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Rhonda Trimble re: Business sign at 140 East Main Street – 410 Bakery 

Not Present


2. Vectren re: Gas service work at 1903 E Main Street – Sidewalk Cut, 1630 Grant Line Rd (12103250)-1 x sidewalk, Roanoke Ave @ Scheller Ln (13708945)-1 x Street Cut, 1004 Korb Ave (12638195)-1 x Street Cut, 1319 Vincennes Street (13999137)-1 x Street Cut
Wayne Asher presented the above street cuts for the board’s approval.
Mr. Thompson stated that he hasn’t had a chance to visit the sites and is concerned about Korb Avenue because that is a newly paved road. 
Mr. Asher stated that it appears to him that Korb Avenue has already been completed. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve all of the above cuts with the exception of Korb Avenue which would be subject to his inspection and approval, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
3. Matt McLean with Merrell Bierman Excavating re: Street cut at 801 Industrial Blvd. for McCrite Bldg. 
Matt McLean passed out plans for the board to review. He explained that the cut runs past the water main in order for the fire service to come over to the new building. He stated that attached to the plans is a traffic survey for the signs and the highlighted yellow is the street cut.  
Mr. Thompson asked if they would need to close the road.

Mr. McLean stated that it should be able to be keep it open half and half.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
4. Christy Eurton re: Request to reserve parking spaces for voting
Christy Eurton stated that in the last four days they have had over 4,000 early voters and she would like to reserve two parking spaces for voters in front of the building.
Mr. Nash stated that he is very sympathetic to the issue and he knows her problem is immediate, but he thinks that there should be more parking for everyone that is doing business in the building. He asked how enforcement would work. 
Ms. Eurton stated that she has no way to enforce the parking and is open to how it would be designated, but she was thinking that orange cones with voting parking signs would work and it would be a nice option to give the voters. 
Mr. Nash stated that he agrees with her he just questions how it would be enforced and designated. He asked Chief Bailey for his input. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that if the board takes action they could determine that there is a temporary parking prohibition that would be enforceable and if there was a violation identified it could be dealt with by the traffic office.  

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey suggested a 30 minute parking limit. 

Mr. Thompson asked Mrs. Eurton how long the process usually takes when they come in to vote. 
Ms. Eurton stated that right now they seem to be in and out in less than 15 minutes but the influx of voters coming in is only going to get worse. She stated that at the most she would think it would take 30 minutes. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that he would suggest 30 Minutes at a minimum. 
Mr. Nash stated that he doesn’t think that two will be enough and thinks it should be more like four.
Mr. Thompson stated that the problem will be to identify whether it is a person that came in to vote or not. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that he doesn’t currently have a process in play to manage two parking spots every 30 minutes so the clerk’s office may have to help observe if anyone is violating the time limit. 

Mr. Summers stated that it isn’t really possible to tell if a person comes in to vote but they can definitely monitor if a vehicle is in the same spot for more than 30 minutes. 
Mr. Nash stated that if they mark it he thinks that most people would respect that. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that he thinks if it is signed correctly there would be a courtesy implied. 
Ms. Eurton asked Police Chief Bailey if the sign should read “courtesy parking for early voting”
Police Chief Bailey stated that they have some temporary signs that they use for other functions and could write courteous parking for early voters only with a 30 minute limit.  He added that he would not recommend four parking spots knowing all the business that has to come in and out of the building.
Linda Moeller asked what some of the issues are that the voters are telling her about. 
Ms. Eurton explained that she has had a lot of complaints about having to drive around the building several times or having to pay to park in the garage. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that parking in the parking garage is free on the top two levels and asked if that is stated on the sign.
Ms. Lewis replied yes.
Mr. Nash recommended started with 2 spots and then Mrs. Eurton can come back and give an update next week. 

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked which two spots she would like to use. 
Ms. Eurton stated that the only preference she has is that they are on this side of the building. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that he thinks he has some signs that will work for her. 

Mr. Thompson stated that the street department has cones that she can use. 

Mr. Nash reminded them not to make it to prohibitive that voters would pass it up thinking that it is no parking in general. 

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve two temporary parking spots in front of building for voters only through November 7th to be monitored weekly, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:

Derek Misch passed out maps of street closure requests for the INAWC project.  He requested to close Ealy Street from Hildreth Street to State Street on October 18th and 28th and Ealy Street from Griffin Street to Hildreth Street on October 24th-28th.  He also requested Alley closures between Beech Grove Avenue and Spring Avenue on October 24th-28th and October 31st-November 4th.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above closure requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Wes Christmas stated that permanent striping is underway today on Spring Street and they are trying to get it all done in one day because of the weather forecast. He explained that once that is complete the remaining items are finishing out the signal and the signage and they are looking to have both of those complete within the next two weeks. 
Mr. Thompson asked if they will be doing a lane shift while they do the striping. 
Mr. Christmas stated that the intent was that they are going to shift traffic to the outer lanes while they striped the permanent travel lanes and then move traffic into the center lanes to do the bike and parking lanes. 
Mr. Nash asked if that can all be done in two days.

Mr. Christmas stated that they are going to try to work a long day today because of the rain that is in the forecast. 
Mr. Nash stated that he thought the pavement would be smoother than it is since they went all the way down to the base.
Mr. Christmas stated that base repair was only done at the joints not the entire length of the project. He stated that the street work is complete on the city-wide paving project with the exception of the on-going work at Northgate. He explained that they should be pouring new curbs today and then they will come back to mill and overlay the plaza area on Monday and Tuesday. 
Mr. Nash asked about striping. 
Mr. Christmas stated that will follow as soon as they can. 
Mr. Thompson stated that weather may delay it. 
Mr. Christmas stated that Wednesday and Thursday there is a high chance of rain so it probably will hinder the progress.  
Sarah Firkin, 1425 Chartres Street, stated that they are having water problems at their home and her husband wants to dig out to the meter to install a line which will require them to cut into the sidewalk. 
Mr. Nash asked if they have located the gas line.
Ms. Firkin replied yes and stated that they told her to spray where they want the cut and then they will come out to look at it tomorrow. She stated that they would like to start the work on Thursday but they also need barricades for safety. 

Police Chief Bailey asked if they actually did utility locates.

Ms. Firkin replied yes and explained that they had to do them when they built their porch so they know where the lines are and the gas company is coming out tomorrow to verify. She also stated that her husband works for AML so he is knowledgeable about how the sidewalk should be replaced. 

Mr. Thompson stated that if she has the locates called in and her husband is doing the work he is comfortable with approving the request. 

Mr. Thompson moved to approve the sidewalk cut, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries. 
OLD BUSINESS:

TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

1. Courtney Lewis re: Special event permit request for Ross Wells for the use of Bicentennial Park on October 29th from 5:00-9:00 p.m.

Ms. Lewis stated that this is actually a change for the previously scheduled rally on Sunday, October 30th at the amphitheater.  She explained that they want to move from the amphitheater on Sunday morning to Bicentennial Park on Saturday. She added that they will not be needing any lane closures. 
Mr. Nash asked what type of event it is.

Ms. Courtney replied that it is a “Greg for Governor” rally. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
2. Larry Summers re: Sign on I-65
Mr. Summers stated that the city has been working with INDOT in conjunction with the Ohio River Bridges project and explained that there was some signage coming in from I65 that said Brown-Station Way, and they would like to request that it be changed to say New Albany.  He stated that INDOT and the Ohio River Bridges project agreed to make the changes as long as the city paid for the lettering. He asked for the board’s signature on a letter authorizing payment for the lettering changes on the signs. 
Mr. Nash asked how much it is going to cost. 
Mr. Summers replied a little over $29,000.00
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

3. Mickey Thompson re: Street cut request for AT&T at Elm Street between State Street and Pearl Street

Mr. Thompson explained that AT&T requested a cut on Elm Street between State and Pearl at the alley. He stated that it will be a 3’X5’ hole so that they can clear out a filled in hole where their conduit is installed. He added that they will handle traffic control with signs. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

4. Mickey Thompson re: Parking on Spring Street at Dr. Sisk’s office

Mr. Thompson explained that he received a packet from Dr. Sisk’s office asking the board to look at the parking issue again. He stated that they previously turned down a request for customer only parking but they still feel like there is going to be a problem once Breakwater is complete and occupied. He explained that he did inform Dr. Sisk that arrangements were made with AT&T for some of those residents to be able to park there so it may not be as bad as he thinks it is going to be. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that’s she thought there would be plenty of parking in the facility for the residents. 

Mr. Nash stated that it is his understanding that there will be and any time he drives passed there is plenty of on-street parking open. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that he believes that once Breakwater is completed it will resolved itself because the parking west of 6th will be reopened. He explained that he suggested putting signs on his private property in hopes that the public would abide by it as a courtesy. 
Mr. Thompson stated that he did explain that they aren’t looking for enforcement and the signs wouldn’t say anything about towing, but they would like the board to approve something to go on the street. 
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that she doesn’t see that the board can do anything with it when they don’t even know if it is going to be a problem. 
Mr. Nash suggested that they wait and see if it is going to be an issue and then address it at that time. 

5. Warren Nash re: Flags at half staff

Mr. Nash stated that he was told that the President signed an order to have the flags flown at half-staff for a month for fallen first responders and asked Fire Chief Juliot to look into that. 

Police Chief Bailey stated that it was only for 48 hours and they have already raised and lowered theirs. 

Mr. Nash stated that he thinks it was more than 48 hours and asked them to look into it. 
APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for October 11, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            



Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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